
Why the EU now dislikes Turkey

The EU is not happy with the results of the Turkish referendum. Some EU
politicians argue the campaign was not properly conducted, with
irregularities in voting, undue pressures on some voters and one sided media
coverage heavily influenced by the government line. Many in the EU believe
the changes will be bad for Turkish democracy, giving the President
substantial new powers to govern without proper checks from Parliament and
the courts.

This response is likely to harden those attitudes in Turkey which think the
EU has been playing them along for too many years without allowing them to
join the EU as full members. The first EEC/Turkey Association Agreement was
signed in 1963. In 1970 the Customs Union was developed with Turkey, and more
progress was made with a fuller document in 1992.  The original aim was for
Turkey to be a full member of the Customs Union, to be part of many common
policies, and to reach freedom of movement with the EU.  In 2013 a worried EU
signed a Readmission Agreement with Turkey to get Turkey to take back more
people, and on March 18 2016 a wider ranging policy was signed to enlist
Turkey’s help in controlling migration across the Med.

The supporters of President Erdogan claim the referendum was fairly fought
and conducted with plenty of outside vigilance and interest. They remind the
many critics that the 18 changes to the Turkish constitution passed through
Parliament with substantial majorities, typically around 340 votes in favour
and 140 votes against on an Article by Article basis in a 550 seat
Parliament. The changes include an extra 50 MPs, 5 yearly Parliamentary and
Presidential elections, and a requirement for impartiality by judges.
Parliament can pass a law to  overrule a Presidential decree and can
institute a Parliamentary review of the government. Judicial review is also
introduced for government actions. The military courts are abolished.

His critics think he will have too much power through appointing and
influencing judges, using the powers to rule by decree, and acting as the
Leader of his political party. They seem to think he will be able to win a
couple of elections easily to stay in government for the next decade. They do
not rate the Parliament as an effective check on the new government.

The EU is making a mess of handling its relations with its neighbours to the
East. Ukraine is badly split and damaged by civil war. Now Turkey is moving
away from the EU’s model of Association. What should the EU now do to make
the situation better? What type of relationship is now realistic and
desirable?
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Parliament will be sovereign

Parliament can make mountains out of any molehill in the UK, once we have
left the EU. It is curious that those most hostile to our departure from the
EU now claim to  be the most protective of the very Parliamentary sovereignty
they so wantonly gave away. They need not worry.  Out of the EU,  Parliament
can debate and vote on anything it wishes. It can hold government to account
and change the law any day it likes.

The synthetic anger over the so called Henry VIII clauses in the Great Repeal
Bill are just such a phoney war and a false tenderness towards the UK
Parliament. The government has made clear that all substantive changes to EU
laws, ranging from a new immigration policy to a  new fishing policy, will of
course need primary legislation. Parliament can shape and influence that to
its heart content, in a way it could never do when the rules were laid down
by the EU.

The so called Henry VIII powers, often used to drive through EU matters, will
only be used for government to make technical changes to existing EU law to
make sure it does still work as UK law! That surely is something the Remain
people should like, as presumably they welcome the continuity of much EU law
as UK law.

It is a curious feature of the modern debate that the Remain supporters in
Parliament want us to talk about nothing but Brexit the whole time, and then
complain that we do not debate and vote on it enough. As one who welcomes
Parliamentary scrutiny and debate on the use of power  I have no problem with
Parliament doing this. Parliament does, however, need to have some sense of
balance and proportion. We need to complement the many hours of debate and
scrutiny of the UK’s position on Brexit with proper use of our powers in many
other areas, and more debate of the needs and tactics of the rest of the EU.

It is fine for the Opposition to criticise or demand more of the government.
It should also be the loyal Opposition, recognising the impact its words may
have on the UK’s position in the EU talks.

More worries about diesels

Some good points have been made about diesels and air quality, and I am
receiving constituents emails arguing against new penalties on owners of
modern diesel cars.

One of the best points made is we need to take into account the amount of use
made of various categories of dirtier vehicle. A typical privately owned
passenger car spends most of its time parked. A motorist who averages 8000
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miles a year, and averages 25 mph through a mixture of open road and
congested town driving uses the vehicle for just 13 24 hour days or 26 12
hour days equivalent. A public service vehicle like a bus may well operate
for more than ten times that amount of time, over 260 12 hour days a year.
That means we will get a far bigger saving of dirty exhaust if we replace the
old bus than the old car. The same is also true for many diesel trains that
operate long hours, and for diesel delivery vans and lorries.

It is also important to recognise that congestion and delay cause far more
pollution than allowing vehicles to make optimal progress at decent cruising
speeds when the engine is not labouring, is in an economical gear, and not
having to stop and start. This argues for the adoption of more policies that
can reduce congestion, as have often been discussed here. Improving
 junctions is central to this. Parking more of the cars that are  not in use
off the highway is also an important aim, as often parked vehicles cause
congestion and delay through straddling the highway.

Someone pointed out that vehicles often do not achieve the test
specifications on emissions. This is because actual drive cycles are often
different from test cycles. The more the vehicles have to slow down and speed
up, and sit in traffic, the worse the emissions performance is likely to be.
Older vehicles do not have cut outs at traffic light and other stops. Trains
often keep their diesel engines running whilst waiting for considerable
periods of time at terminus stations and to adjust service times. These are
matters which newer vehicles and engines can help address.

A  clumsy new tax is not the answer. Cutting emissions requires much detailed
work on driving needs and conditions, road space and junctions, and ages of
different types of vehicle. It is certainly important for the state to start
by tackling public service vehicles, as they do so many more miles than the
private car.

The Palace of Westminster

I was one of the MPs who needed persuading that the Houses of Parliament
needs a thorough overhaul and refit such that we need to move out for several
years and spend many billions of pounds on the buildings.

I understand that wiring, plumbing and other services need replacing or
updating from time to time. These do not all have to be done throughout the
Palace at the same time. It is true there is asbestos in the buildings,  but
most of it is stable and no hazard unless disturbed by builders. Many of the
works drawn up for the large project might be nice to have modernisations or
improvements, but are not essential to the functioning of the place. Of
course there needs to be a regular programme of restoration of stone work and
windows to keep the building water tight, and it is crucial to keep roofs in
good repair to keep rain out. More of the work can be done in the summer
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recess, and more can be done by builders taking over smaller sections of the
Palace for a time period to do more fundamental work.

I read that following the recent  terrorist incident there is some rethinking
going on. One of the advantages of the present building is the presence now
of a security strengthened perimeter. On the fateful day it is tragic that a
policeman on duty was killed. I trust lessons will be learned about having
the right support at entrances to deal with any violent intruder and to
protect the police themselves before he does harm. It is also the case that
the mass murders and injuries occurred beyond the perimeter. We should be
more worried about pedestrian safety outside the Palace as a result of those
events. The Bus and cycle lane open to the adjacent pavement allowed the
murderer easier and faster access to the victims.

Good Friday

I attended the all Churches in Wokingham Good Friday service at the Methodist
Church this morning. I went on with the congregation to see the Passion play
in the town centre.

I would like to congratulate all involved in preparing it and performing in
it, and all the helpers who provided hot cross buns at the end.
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